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Dear GAMbit Readers,

The end of winter was fast approaching and

temperatures were starting to warm. 

Spring break was at hand.  Our GAM gifted legislation to

ensure gifted programs in Missouri schools was finding

success in the Missouri Legislature.  And then...our world

came to a stop due to Covid-19.  Then the questions

started.  How do we provide education for our students

as their families protect themselves at home?  How do

we keep our own children on a good path?  What is

going to happen to our jobs?  Our neighbors and our

communities?  What can we do that is proactive instead

of reactive?  What is tomorrow going to look like? If your

brain is like mine, then these questions swirled in your

brain from day one and they continue to swirl today.

 

More than ever, I feel that this crisis highlights a need for

gifted programs and the creativity and problem solving

skills that they instill in our gifted kids.  For most gifted

students, the first years of school are an academic

breeze.  They learn to read easily.  Knowing math facts is

second nature.  They learn, but it doesn’t take an effort or

a struggle.  They are used to being the ones with the 
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answers.  But situations like the Covid-19 pandemic that

we are experiencing now don’t have a simple solution or

one right solution.  This crisis highlights the need for

individuals that can:  find relationships that others don’t

see, know that a first solution may not always be the

best solution,  be able to see the tools and materials at

hand and use them in a different way, be able to

understand others’ perspectives, be able to take those

perspective and create informational items

that are understandable to others, and to be willing to

ask, “What if?”

 

As I have spent the last 14 years in a gifted

classroom and working with teachers all over the state, I

can say that one similarity in our programs is a desire to

challenge our students to develop these skills. I have

been an active member of GAM since my first year of

teaching gifted students and I know the quality of the

education that my gifted students are getting has been

positively affected by my membership in this

organization.  I have received so many ideas for my

classroom through the conferences, workshops, and

natural networking that happens in the organization. 

 As an organization we have been working to develop

resources for parents, teachers, and students in this time

of distance learning.   Check out our website,

www.mogam.org, to explore these resources.



We are also looking ahead to both our New Teacher

Workshop in July (a conference for new teachers of

gifted) and the Conference on Gifted Education that is

scheduled to be held at Drury in October.  The Gifted

Association of Missouri Conference Planning and New

Teacher Workshop committees are monitoring the Covid-

19 situation and we are exploring potential changes to the

structure of both the workshop and the conference in

response to the pandemic.   At this point we have already

moved to make the New Teacher Workshop a virtual

conference.  We will update our website and our social

media tools with the most current information.

 

If you are reading this newsletter and are not currently a

member of GAM, I would like to encourage you to join. 

Parents, teachers, administrators, and gifted individuals

are all welcome.  Membership supports gifted in so many

ways.  More members equal more voice in legislative

matters.  More members equal more networking

opportunities available.  More members equal more

resources to support gifted students.  If you have been a

member, but do not know if your membership is up to

date, use the Contact Us link on our website to find out.

 

Stay safe and healthy.

 

Peggy Pennington

GAM President















To Whom It May Concern,

 

My name is Gerard Hickey and I am in the

gifted program.  The program is very challenging, and I

love it!  Ever since I entered the PEAK program, I felt more

challenged than ever before. It is like starting at

elementary level and moving straight to eighth grade

level!  The challenge that the PEAK program gives us

PEAK kids is exciting and fun!  I think other schools

should have a gifted program to give gifted kids the

challenge they need that their normal classes are not able

to give.  In PEAK the PEAK teachers are very nice too. 

They understand you more, and are good at explaining

questions without giving away the answer.  Getting into

PEAK changed my life as I could finally be me.  I want all

kids with gifted minds to be able to be in a space where

they can be themselves too.  

 

Sincerely,

Gerard Hickey













As teacher of gifted middle level students in Centralia

Schools, I have always participated in some kind of

problem-solving contest. I find the competition aspect is

appropriate for this age-group and very motivating for

the students.  Although I also give letter grades to

middle school students in our gifted program called

Nexus; the joy of winning an award seems to encourage

them to create quality products. 

 

Last year I enrolled my students in a contest

recommended to me by another teacher of gifted. This

contest called Future City has been very enjoyable, fairly

easy on the “coach”, and a solid educational experience

for my students.  I would encourage you to look at all the

details on the website at futurecity.org, but I can

highlight a few basics in this article.

 

Teams can consist of any number of current 6th, 7th, or

8th grade students. Only three students will be

presenting at the contest held at Missouri S&T (for the

Missouri region), but I learned that the amount of work

involved requires more than just the three presentation
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students—I recommend 5-8 students per team but some

teachers make even bigger teams.  We started as soon

as possible when school began so that we could be

done by the regional contest held in mid-January.

 

In this Future City contest, the students are to imagine,

research, design and build a city of the future that

showcases their solution to a specific sustainability

issue. The special sustainability issue changes each year

(examples include making your city resilient to a natural

disaster, choose a threat to a city’s water supply and

design a system to maintain a reliable supply of clean

drinking water).  I invited guest speakers to help the

students learn about their own city’s infrastructure and

this year we visited a local industry that makes water

filtration systems worldwide.  We also toured the

engineering floor of a local industry.

 

The teams are tasked with completing five

“Deliverables”:

1) a virtual city design (using SimCity);

2) a 1,500 word essay;

3) a scale model (24 in. x 50 in.) built from recycled

materials;

4) a project plan to manage time and task allocation, &

5) a creative presentation for judges at the regional

competition.



I met with students for one class period three times a

week.  Occasionally a team would stay after school to

work. I will admit, in both years of participation, we

seemed to struggle getting done by the deadline.

However, I think that time management issue happens

with most contests.  I can address this issue better next

year.

 

Future City recommends, and will help assign a mentor,

a professional to assist with learning the engineering

design process. Asking a someone such as an engineer

questions was helpful and inspiring for the students.   I

appreciate the cross-curricular rigor required for the

Deliverables.  I could easily fit the talent of an individual

student to a specific Deliverable. Future City engages

the students in solving real-world issues, practice STEM

skills, learn about career options, and helps them

become better citizens.   The start up cost is minimal. 

My students’ parents seemed satisfied and engaged

with this problem solving activity called Future City.  I

hope you will consider Future City.  The Missouri region

is looking to grow the program.  Feel free to email me at

(ann.seider@catnet.gen.mo.us) with any questions you

may have or check out the Facebook page at

https://www.facebook.com/futurecityMO/.







Educating gifted children with something qualitatively

different is what will best meet their needs.  Pedagogical

theory emphasizes this and legal definitions state this in

so many words; But it is classroom experience with

gifted students that brings this need to light. The

remaining question is, how can this be done most

successfully? 

 

During my first year in gifted education I have learned

that quality can be messy subjective, prone to failure,

and is an idea in gifted education that stretches further

than academic achievement. Quality and innovation in

gifted education is as much affective as it is academic. 

 

Experts suggest that establishing and maintaining high-

quality and innovative curricular programming for gifted

students can take years. So for now as I continue to work

and grow in this area, I have the opportunity to take

away the successes I’ve experienced with my gifted

students and colleagues so far.  One joyful learning

activity our gifted students in Waynesville have

experienced this year is the opportunity to design and

build the next Mars Rover.

 

WHAT I'VE LEARNED FROM 

ONE YEAR IN GIFTED EDUCATION...

BY GREGORY ASHBY



The 5/6th grade L.E.A.P. teacher and I worked together

on this project and formed student groups with varying

grade levels to encourage leadership and student

collaboration outside of conventional grade level

boundaries. 

 

Students were held accountable to anchor themselves

in the S.T.E.M. Engineering Design Process, but were also

given the freedom to work creatively with a variety of

food and candy materials. Our district program places

emphasis on researching processes, so students had the

opportunity to conduct research into past Mars Rover

missions to build background knowledge for this

project. Through research students learned about the

intentions and outcomes of space missions, and focused

on scientific instruments that are used to collect and

analyze a variety of data from rover missions.   This

project allowed students to invest themselves in the

learning process, create original products, and was

highly relevant. Our science unit is astronomy and NASA

will launch the next Mars rover this year! Many of our

students have described this project as their favorite of

the year. The quality of this project was highly academic

but it also allowed us to work on critical collaboration

and communication skills with our students. It

stretched past collecting information to learn about 



something new and into a creation phase that

mimicked a professional working environment.

 

Authentic learning can be described as experiential. In

Waynesville we also work

diligently to provide our students with a variety of

enrichment activities, as this is another strategy to

enhance the quality and innovation of gifted services.

Some of the methods we use to achieve this include

field trips, guest speakers, community service and

independent studies.

 

These activities open the learning process to extend far

beyond the walls of the classroom. Involving gifted

students in the community and ‘real world’ greatly

enhances the chance that they will be motivated and

understand that learning is an ongoing personal

endeavor. When gifted students begin working with

their high potential they forgo the checklists, boxes, and

extrinsic motivators.

 

instilled by grades and ‘knowing the answers’

to truly make learning part of their lives. Allowing gifted

students to work with their strengths and interests

through enrichment activities allows them to build

professional skill sets, productive habits of mind, and

nurtures their talents and interests so that they may

work to define and achieve life goals.







On March 16, 2020, the superintendent of our district

called an all-staff meeting in the cafeteria to be held

after school. There, he announced that the school was

shutting down until April 6th, in order to help mitigate

the spread of the coronavirus. After a few weeks, the

decision was made to move to an online learning model

for the remainder of the school year. All core subject

teachers were required to begin the delivery of online

learning. The response has been varied, to say the least. 

 

Teaching online during the quarantine has emphasized

the importance of clear, concise writing. Though this is

one of my mantras in English class, it becomes evident

when you send directions out into a virtual classroom. I

have taken to carefully writing my instructions. With

more complicated work, this means that I try to write

out or provide several examples, at times even recording

videos of myself explaining assignments.

Sometimes, students still need extra explanation, but

luckily there are ways to instant message or video

conference. In our district we use the Remind app for

texting and Google Hangouts or Zoom for video

conferencing. For this purpose, we are lucky to live in the

digital age. 

CLEAR COMMUNICATION
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Most people are in a position where they are utilizing

trial and error. I have heard of many people holding

video conferences, but it can be very hard to get all of

the participants to contribute. I personally prefer

asynchronous communication with my students. An

example of this would be the platform Moodle or

Google Classroom. This allows the students to view

content when it is convenient for them. A student may

have several siblings and only one laptop or device. They

may have limited access to the internet. Factors such as

these are barriers to online instruction.

 

For my own asynchronous writing instruction, I have

found that exemplification is an instructional strategy

that benefits most students. If students can see an

example of what they are supposed to do, they often are

able to use it as a springboard for their own work. I have

found that making visual examples, which utilize color

and arrows to accent important features, is a powerful

way to reach learners. Human beings conceptualize in

more ways than just understanding words on a screen.

Visuals may help trigger the necessary connections so

they can achieve understanding.

 

Human beings are among the most adaptable of all of

the creatures on the planet. We have mastered the

globe because we have such powerful technology.



Though the pandemic is new territory for all of us, we

will overcome. It is our legacy as human beings and our

responsibility as educators to face the unknown with

boldness and to not despair. The events of the last few

months have shown us both the good and bad in

people.  For our students, let us, as educators, be part of

the good.
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